
 



 

George Weller’s Bombsite Modification Overview 

 

After George Weller completed his 30 accredited tour missions, he stayed in 

Britain to research the possibility of adapting the Sperry Bombsight to 

Honeywell’s C1 Autopilot. The following is a brief overview of that effort: 

 
On 22nd of November 1943, 10 days after George Weller arrived for his tour out of England, 

the Army Air Corp, canceled its contract with Sperry for the S1 bombsight and A5 

autopilot. All S1 bombsights not yet received were destroyed along with all manuals and 

thousands of A5 autopilots were put into storage. All units already in use, would remain 

in use, but no units were to be installed in any new aircraft. The Norden M series 

bombsight was now standardized along with the Honeywell C1 autopilot. 

 

Upon hearing of the cancellation, George felt that although the Sperry had some drawbacks, 

he knew that its proven performance and design made it worth keeping.  If he could 

reconfigure the S1's interface, and at the same time adapt it to Norden's Honeywell C1, 

then it would solve two problems. First, the S1 would control the autopilot much as the 

Norden does and second, it would now work with the Honeywell C1, the newly standardized 

B24 autopilot. His hope was that the Sperry bombsight would be more favorably looked upon 

and that this might lead to suspending its cancelation. 

 

By his own account, George did some preliminary work that included two large concept 

drawings for S1 bombsight modifications.  He did this while he was in the midst of his 

combat tour with the 446th BG. When he completed his tour in August 1944, the C.O. revoked 

his transfer to Casual Pool 12th Replacement Control Depot in Lancashire, England so that 

he could stay with the 389th BG in Ketteringham to continue his endeavor to build the  

S1 => C1 interface.  

 

He received a number of passes from August to November to visit the Burtonwood and High 

Wycombe AAF Airfields.   The passes all stated "for the purpose of carrying out the 

instructions of the C.O." and closed with "By order of Colonel Potts". 

  
We know that he drew up and drafted drawings of the proposed modification and that his 

visits to Burtonwood were made to manage the manufacturing of the parts.  We also know 

that he later managed the final prototype that was placed into a B24J for subsequent 

testing (Bombardier’s assessment is below). 

 

By the end of November 1944 the project was wrapped up and George was sent to Stone AAF 

with orders to return to the U.S.  We can only assume that nothing came of his 

modifications. Newer technology bombsights and the B-29 were on their way in and could 

only have lessened the likelihood that those in charge would reverse their decision to 

scrap the Sperry S1. 
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